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Spelling policy

Brinsworth Howarth Primary School believes that all pupils should be given the opportunity to progress and develop to their full potential. 

The school understands that being able to spell age and ability-appropriate words correctly plays an essential part in meeting this goal. Spelling enables pupils to express themselves clearly, accurately and effectively, whether at home, school, or in the workplace. This policy reflects the heightened emphasis on spelling as set out in the National Curriculum (2014).

Whilst there is a range of different ways that spelling is learnt and acquired, any approach to the teaching and learning of spelling has to have a high degree of personalisation. 

The teaching of spelling at Brinsworth Howarth Primary School is therefore both a progressive learning programme and a response to individual needs. It is important that all members of staff are fully aware of, and understand the way in which spelling is taught, so that our approach is implemented consistently to ensure continuity and progression in children’s learning.

Intent
At Brinsworth Howarth Primary School we intend to foster an outstanding approach to teaching spelling by:
· Creating an enabling learning environment whereby key words are displayed that will support children’s writing
· Having a consistent approach to the teaching of spelling through the whole school by using the same programme which ensures consistency and appropriate coverage
· Ensuring that spelling and phonic lessons are delivered with pace whilst ensuring the children are secure in their knowledge and application

· Ensuring all children can apply their developing spelling knowledge in writing regardless of their background, needs or abilities
· Ensuring that the teaching of spelling that has a cumulative progression building on year groups
· Implementing a robust and comprehensive assessment and quality assurance process which enables us to identify weaknesses and strengths and provide swift intervention.
· Insisting that the spelling that is taught is seen in all relevant curriculum areas and that there is no variation in quality of spelling application across the curriculum. 

Consistent, high quality, spelling teaching will ensure that the children are ready for their next stage of their learning and that they remember previously taught material
Implementation
Spelling across the school looks slightly different through the key stages. 
· Teaching spelling in EYFS, Year 1 and also in year 2 is based on the delivery of phonics lessons. Pupils in EYFS, Year 1 and year 2 will participate in daily phonics lessons. In year one and two children will be grouped accordingly to better cater for their specific needs. Letters and sounds is used as the scheme of learning for EYFS and year one and 2 to ensure fidelity of the programme. (See the separate phonics policy for more detail)

· In Years 3 to 6, five spelling sessions will be taught each week as a minimum. Sessions can last up to twenty minutes depending on what the focus of the spelling lesson is.
· EYFS and key stage one base their spelling programme on letters and sounds. In year 3,4,5,and 6 the ‘no nonsense’ materials are used to plan from and ensure that curriculum coverage is secured.
· Each spelling lesson will include the following aspects: Revisit/revise, Teach, Practice, Apply/assess. Each spelling lesson will have a very quick recap or revisit on words taught in previous year groups or key stages to ensure recap and memorisation. 
· All staff will teach children a range of strategies in order to secure long term memory recall. 

· Teachers have the flexibility in creating lessons that not only teach children spelling patterns and rules but also how to deliver the sessions in such a way that it is memorable.
· Spelling walls will be used in key stage 1 and 2 displaying words from common exception words, word lists and /or the focus of spelling patterns that week.  The teacher can use this as a method for pupils to practise incorrect words.

· Teachers will take responsibility for ensuring that children’s individual needs are catered for within spelling. TA’s are to be deployed accordingly within spelling sessions and take account of the children’s support plans.
· Accurate spelling and letter formation go hand in hand. Teachers must ensure that letter orientation and directions are accurate so that children can concentrate on the order of the letters, rather than the formation of them. Efforts should be made to make the link between handwriting join patterns and spelling.

· Teachers will adhere to the non negotiable list attached to this document in the appendix as a guide to their planning and delivery of spelling. 

· CPD in the form of peer observations occurs frequently to ensure there is an opportunity to share good practice and that minimum standards are maintained. Furthermore, staff will become increasingly familiar and expert in how spelling develops from Foundations stage, through key stage one and into key stage 2. Best practice is shared at staff meetings.
· Spelling support/homework is to be sent home for the purpose of learning. These can include spelling lists, focus spelling patterns or rules.
Impact
· Assessment for learning is fundamental in ensuring that spelling knowledge is secure within a year group. Information gathered from day to day assessment activities informs personalised learning, and what must be revisited. Staff adapt planning accordingly to ensure that all children can spell not only the content from their own year group, but also that of the previous year groups. 
· Teachers will use their judgement from marking pupils’ work to organise subsequent phonics and spelling sessions. Error analysis should be completed regularly with children’s independent work and will be used to plan subsequent phonic and spelling sessions. This is meant to be used diagnostically in order to support children, feedback to parents and plan subsequent spelling sessions.
· Pupils in FS will be assessed using the assessment and reporting arrangements outlined in the EYFS profile.  

· Pupils in year 2 and year 6 will be assessed according to end of key stage assessment arrangements.
· Writing moderation occurs three times a year of which a secure fit model is used as a basis for professional discussion. This is quality assured with the collaborative systems of our partners within the JMAT academy. 

· Application of spelling will be expected to be seen in independent writing as per the STA guidance. The teacher and supporting staff are expected to indicate errors as per the marking policy and ensure that spellings that should be known are applied consistently.
· Pupils will be expected to self-assess their work as a method of independent learning, in order to identify any errors and make corrections to their spelling, referring to spelling walls, dictionaries or other tools used on a regular basis by the class teacher.

· Teachers will use their knowledge when marking pupils’ work to identify whether pupils are having difficulty with phonetics or are confusing common spelling rules. 
Care is taken so that any spelling intervention that is given, does not impede on the children’s right to a broad and balanced curriculum. This is monitored by key stage leaders and individual staff.

All staff in school are responsible for the implementation of this spelling policy. Monitoring of the effectiveness of this policy will be the responsibility of the literacy subject leader.
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